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Purpose:  

The Rotherham Primary Care Estate Strategy was published in November 2018 and 
delivery of the plan is progressing. The purpose of this report is to provide an update on the 
development progress and risks of the following capital projects: 

 

1. Waverley Medical Centre; 

2. Broom Lane scheme;  

3. Maltby/Blyth; and  

4. Wickersley. 

The report builds on the previous PCCC paper of the 12th August which in the main 
provided the background details for projects 1 to 3. Wickersley is a recent addition and is 
detailed below.   

 

Overview and Update: 

 
Rotherham CCG Estates Strategy 
Across the area covered by Rotherham Clinical Commissioning Group (“RCCG”) there are 
over 50 General Practice premises ranging from rural branch surgeries, to large single or 
multiple practices in fully maintained buildings.  In developing the Primary Care Estates 
Strategy (“PCES”), the general estates profile of each of the seven Localities was identified 
through asset mapping by practice and condition surveys including the results of available 
6 facet surveys.  
 
A task and finish group has been established to refresh the estates strategy. This is 
currently progressing.  
 
STP Capital Programme – Wave 4a 
In August 2019 South Yorkshire and Bassetlaw Integrated Care System (“SYB”) was 
‘awarded’ £57.5million of new Department of Health & Social Care (“DHCS”), Sustainability 
and Transformation Partnership (“STP”) capital funding to improve primary care facilities in 
the locality.  
 
Since the last report, the SYB Programme Board has finalised the Programme Business 
Case (“PBC”). Approval has been granted and the PBC will now be submitted to the NHS 
England (“NHSE”) the Department of Health and Social Care (“DH&SC”) and Her Majesty’s 
Treasury (“HMT”) for Departmental approval. Final approval is expected to occur towards 



the end of April 2021.  
 
It is worth noting that each of the projects within the programme requires their own 
Business Case which will be approved by NHSE once the PBC has had its full approval.  
 
Project Delivery 
 
The following gives an update on progress since the last report.  
 
Waverley Medical Centre (WMC) 
 
The Waverley Task and Finish Group meets regularly to review progress which recently 
includes the development of the architectural elevational drawings and site master plan 
drawing. We expect proposals to be available for review in the next period.  
 
The CCG recently met with Rotherham Metropolitan Borough Council (“RMBC”) to review 
the Heads of Terms (“HoTs”) for the Section 2 Agreement, Development Agreement and 
GP Lease Agreement. RMBC have several minor comments and we are aiming to finalise 
the HoTs in the next period.  
 
A Project Initiation Documents (“PID”) is in draft and we will be commencing work on 
drafting the Outline Business Case (“OBC”) within the next period.  
 
The timeline for the delivery of the project is still in development but we are targeting the 
following milestones:  

 PID / OBC drafted by Q3 2020_21 

 PID / OBC approval Q4 2020_21 

 FBC approval Q1 2021_22 

 Contract agreement Q1 2021_22 

 Construction commencement Q1 2021_22 

 Practical Completion / Occupation Q3 2022_23 

Broom Lane  
 
The Broom Lane Task and Finish Group meets every two weeks to review progress which 
includes completion of the surveys for both the existing building and the adjacent land. The 
adjacent land is required for the extension of the Broom Lane facility and the GPs are 
currently concluding a conditional purchase agreement with the seller.  
 
Internal floor layout drawings and external elevational drawings are finalised and in the 
process of being “signed off” by the practice. The cost plan is being updated and we expect 
both to be concluded within the next period.  
 
A PID is in draft form and is in the process of been updated for informal review by NHSE. 
Thereafter the PID will progress into a Project Justification Case (“PJC”) for final sign off.  
 
The value of the project requires a PJC not a Full Business Case because of the financial 
value.  
 
The timeline for the delivery of the project is still in development but we are targeting the 
following milestones:  
 

 PID drafted by Q3 2020_21 



 PID / PJC approval Q4 2020_21 

 PJC approval Q1 2021_22 

 Contract agreement Q2 2021_22 

 Construction commencement Q2 2021_22 

 Practical Completion / Occupation Q1 2022_23 

 
Maltby/Blyth 
 
The Blyth GPs have withdrawn from the project and consequently the Maltby / Blyth project 
has had to be withdrawn from the SYB capital programme. 
 
Wickersley 
  
Morthern Road medical practice is located opposite Wickersley health centre.  Both sites 
are in poor condition.  When the 6 facet surveys were undertaken it was identified that 
Morthern Road required at least £250k spend to bring it back into an acceptable condition.  
Wickersley health centre currently accommodates 1 full site practice, a branch site of 
Clifton practice and several community teams.  The practices involved are: 
 

 Morthern Road Medical Practice 

 Wickersley Health Centre 

 Clifton Practice 
 
Following a high-level feasibility exercise carried out by NHS Property Services, an option 
would be to demolish the existing NHSPS Wickersley surgery and build a new medical 
centre for all 3 practices and community teams.  This would then enable Morthern Road to 
close and the current revenue costs of that site would support the increased revenue costs 
for the new site, to provide a new build solution of circa 1700 m2 that co-locates the 3 GP 
practices.   
 
It is recognised that a preferred option will have to be demonstrated through a detailed and 
robust optional appraisal as part of the Business Case process. To that extent the CCG is 
seeking funding to undertake the study through the current One Public Estate (“OPE8”) 
spending round. Notification of the outcome of the bid is expected in February 2021.  
 
A Task and Finish Group has been established which meets monthly and we are currently 
reviewing the potential ownership models should the project progress.  
 
In addition to the above schemes, an Estates Task and Finish Group has been established 
to refresh the 2018 primary care estates strategy and support primary care estates 
development in Rotherham.  There is potential of slippage in the SYB capital scheme and 
therefore the group are considering schemes and the development of initial Project 
Initiation Documents as their initial task.  
 

Analysis of key issues and of risks 



Note 
The risk registers below are unchanged since the last report; however, the narrative has 
been updated.  
 
Waverley 
There is acknowledgement and commitment from RMBC at the highest level but the 
mechanism and process to progress the project is still being established. The HoTs are 
travelling between the parties and are in the process of being concluded.  
 
Below is an extract from the risk register highlighting the key risks and mitigations.   
 

 
 
Broom Lane 
The two key issues for the Broom Lane project are: 

 The GPs purchasing the adjacent bungalow site; and 

 Developing a transactional structure and business case that achieves value for 

money for NHSE.  

Negotiations between the GPs and the vendor for a conditional sale of the property are 
advanced, solicitors are appointed, and documents are travelling between the parties.  
 
We have developed a draft model and have looked at several scenarios to establish the 
NHSE payback period ranging using either an improvement grant model or a capital grant 
model. The capital grant model looks to give a sensible payback period at 35 years. We 
have tested this with NHSE and have a positive feedback.  
 
Below is an extract from the risk register highlighting the key risks and mitigations.   
 

 
 
Wickersley Hub  
The project is still forming with discussions with the GPs ongoing. The key risks are: 
 

1. Poor quality of the buildings and that if there is a do-nothing scenario then the 

services could be threatened; and 

2. No funding identified to undertake any redevelopment.  

     

     

     

Patient, Public and Stakeholder Involvement: 

 

Patient consultation took place in relation to the Waverley development back in 2015.  The 
project group and Harworth continue to work with the virtual Waverley community group.  
As there have been many stop/starts with this project the plan is to undertake further 
engagement once the scheme is approved.  



 

Informal patient engagement has commenced in relation to the Broom Lane scheme.  If a 
conditional sale agreement is achieved, a more formal consultation will be undertaken. 

 

The Wickersley scheme is at the early stages and to that extent no engagement has taken 
place. Should the project progress beyond the feasibility stage then consultation will form 
part of the project delivery plan.  

 

Equality Impact: 

 

Equality impact assessments will be undertaken once there is full clarity in relation to the 
proposed direction of travel for each of the schemes.  We expect this to be in Q4. 

 

Financial Implications: 

 

To be able to progress the 3 schemes, project costs have to be incurred to take the 
projects to programme business case level.  It is anticipated that the full project costs which 
could be incurred will be in the region of £300k.  These costs are incorporated into project 
costs and will therefore be returned to RCCG in future years however there is the risk that 
the projects are not approved, and the costs incurred will not be returned.  RCCG has 
planned for this during this financial year utilising the funding that would have been utilised 
for the reimbursement of rent for the Waverley medical centre and will not be utilised this 
financial year.  

 

Human Resource Implications: 

N/A 

Procurement Advice: 

 

Advice has been taken via Bevan Brittan in relation to the Waverley scheme and there is a 
very low risk of challenge given the planning obligations on Harworth to ensure there is a 
medical centre provision on the Waverley Housing Development site.   The building 
contractor will be tendered for the scheme. 

 

Data Protection Impact Assessment 

N/A 

Approval history: 

N/A 

Recommendations: 

 

To update all parties on the position of the delivery of the estate strategy work and the 4 

capital schemes and to support the ongoing project costs to prepare the full business 

cases. 

 

Paper is for information 

 


